MINUTES OF MEETING OF CAVAN COUNTY COUNCIL HELD ON

9th March, 2015 IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER
COUNCILLOR S.P. O’REILLY, CATHAOIRLEACH PRESIDING

PRESENT:
Councillors M. Argue, W. Bennett, C. Brady, P. Brady, 
N. Connell, F. Curtin, J.P. Feeley, E. Greenan, C. Kelly, 
P. McDonald, P. McVitty, P. O’Reilly, P. Smith, S. Smith, 
V. Smith, N. Smyth.
IN ATTENDANCE:

G. Finn, Chief Executive




J. McLoughlin, Director of Service




M. Mohan McNally, Management Accountant




E. Doyle, Director of Services





J. Brannigan, Director of Services.





E. McGinn, Meetings Administrator 
An apology was received from Councillor Damien Brady.

1.
To confirm Minutes of Monthly Meeting of Cavan County Council held on 9 February 2015.  Miontuairisci cruinnithe 9 Feabhra 2015 a dhearbhu.
It was:

Proposed by Councillor S. Smith
     Seconded by Councillor V. Smith
      And


Resolved:

“that minutes of monthly meeting of Cavan County Council held on 9th February 2015 be hereby approved”.
2.
To note minutes of Corporate Policy Group meeting held on 8 January, 2015.

Noted.

3.
To note Chief Executive Orders.
Noted.
4.(a)
To approve the disposal of lands at Putiaghan Upper, Belturbet, Co. Cavan containing 0.861 acres (0.3486 hectares) approximately including a derelict house, to Ms. Antoinette Ceelan, Putiaghan Upper, Belturbet, Co. Cavan for the sum of €31,500, pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act, 2001 and Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act 2000, and notices circulated.
It was:

Proposed by Councillor S. Smith

     Seconded by Councillor P. McVitty

      And


Resolved:



“that the disposal of lands at Putiaghan Upper, Belturbet, Co. Cavan containing 0.861 acres (0.3486 hectares) approximately including a derelict house, to Ms. Antoinette Ceelan, Putiaghan Upper, Belturbet, Co. Cavan for the sum of €31,500, pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act, 2001 and Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act 2000 be hereby approved”.
4.(b)
To approve the disposal of lands at Stravicnabo, New Inn, Co. Cavan containing 0.097 acres approximately to Ms. Edel Dempsey, Stravicnabo, New Inn, Co. Cavan for the sum of  €100, pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001 and Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act 2000 and notices circulated.
It was:

Proposed by Councillor F. Curtin

     Seconded by Councillor V. Smith

      And


Resolved:



“that the disposal of lands at Stravicnabo, New Inn, Co. Cavan containing 0.097 acres approximately to Ms. Edel Dempsey, Stravicnabo, New Inn, Co. Cavan for the sum of  €100, pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001 and Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act 2000 be hereby approved”.
5.

To approve report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning 7 Development) Regulations 2001-2008 (Article 81) in respect of the provision of a demountable dwelling and septic tank, together with connection to existing water supply at Aughnaskeagh, Mountnugent, Co. Cavan.
It was:

Proposed by Councillor N. Connell
     Seconded by Councillor P. Smith
      And


Resolved:



“that the report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning 7 Development) Regulations 2001-2008 (Article 81) in respect of the provision of a demountable dwelling and septic tank, together with connection to existing water supply at Aughnaskeagh, Mountnugent, Co. Cavan be hereby approved.
6.

To note Audit Committee Annual Report 2014.


Noted.
7.

To approve 2015 Roadworks Programme.
It was:

Proposed by Councillor J.P. Feeley

     Seconded by Councillor S. Smith

      And


Resolved:



“that the 2015 Roadworks Programme be hereby approved”.

Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services outlined briefly the roadworks programme. He stated that Cavan County Council has been notified of the total allocation for the maintenance and improvement of National, Regional and Local Roads in 2015.  The grant allocation for the County in 2015 is €2,927,614 and this allocation will support ongoing improvements to the national road network in the county.  He stated that the overall grant for Regional and Local roads is €8.452m which is a reduction of 6% from the 2014 allocation.  He stated that with this level of funding the efforts of Cavan County Council will be concentrated on trying to keep as much of the road network intact as possible. He noted that Cavan County Council had allocated €2,400,000 from its own resources towards the maintenance and improvement of the non-national road network for 2015.  He stated that this is a substantial commitment by Cavan County Council towards the continued improvement and maintenance of our road network.  He stated that the 2015 allocation provided €1,297,220 from restoration maintenance to cover surface dressing schemes, with an additional €500,000 being transferred from the discretionary maintenance grant leaving €1,960,563 from discretionary grant to cover general maintenance works.  He stated that this includes €250,000 for winter maintenance.  Mr McLoughlin noted that a total grant allocation of €220,000 has been received for Bridge Rehabilitation Works and €188,400 for low cost safety improvement works. He stated that €180,000 has been allocated to Community Involvement Schemes in 2015 and this funding has been provided from the restoration improvement grant. He stated that in relation to non national road training an allocation of €52,000 has been received and Cavan County Council has contributed €10,000 of its own resources towards training.
Councillor C. Kelly congratulated Mr. McLoughlin and the Engineers for their good work. He noted that the roads in the east of the County were among the worst in Cavan.  He stated that if money is not put into these roads we will find ourselves back in a situation like the 1980’s.

Councillor S. Smith complimented all engineering staff both indoors and outdoors.  He stated that the Council need to protect the investment made on our roads.  He proposed that the Council write to the Minister seeking extra funding.

Councillor P. O’Reilly noted that while the overall allocation was a little down on last year he was confident that more money would be made available to the Council later in the year. He acknowledged the fact that work will be done at the Virginia Bailieborough junction at Rahardrum.  He noted that the LIS was not included in the programme and proposed that €40,000 be taken from each municipal district to add to the allocation of €180,000 which would bring funding to €300,000 which in turn would do some private lanes.  Councillor O’Reilly felt that the roads allocation programme should be circulated to members in advance of the meeting so that they could look at same.
Councillor E. Greenan welcomed the allocation of funds for road improvements in Swellan/Glenlara and Kilnavara Lane.  He stated that up to €4m in Local Property Tax is expected to be collected in County Cavan this year.  He stated that Cavan will not be used as a pawn telling people their roads will only get done if they pay their Local Property Tax when not one euro stays in the County.

Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that he was unhappy with how local property tax had failed to augment Council funds contrary to public opinion.  Councillor Feeley appealed to the members of the Fine Gael party to make representations to the Minister for Transport asking that he reinstate the Local Improvement Scheme.  He stated that there may come additional funding from the Department throughout the year but we are starting 2015 with almost €1m less.  He stated that our priority should be on local and regional roads.  

Councillor W. Bennett seconded Councillor P. O’Reilly’s proposal that €40,000 be taken from each Municipal district to add to the €180,000 set aside for the CIS.  

Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that the Council always administered the LIS on behalf of local government.  He stated that the Council were acting as an agent for other government departments.  He stated that the Council are responsible for the upkeep of local and regional roads.  He stated that the Council does not have the money to do private lanes. He noted that if the Department see that we have money for these lanes then our allocation for local and regional roads may be cut further next year.
Mr. G. Finn, CEO stated that we as a Council are responsible for public roads in County Cavan with limited resources.  He stated that we need all we can get in order to maintain the current roads network.  

It was proposed by Councillor J.P. Feeley and seconded by Councillor S. Smith that the roadworks programme 2015 be adopted as presented. 
It was proposed by Councillor P. O’Reilly and seconded by Councillor W. Bennett that €40,000 be allocated from each municipal district and added to the €180,000 set aside by the Council out of the discretionary maintenance grant for the CIS.

A vote was taken by show of hands on Councillor O’Reilly’s proposal and this was defeated by 10 votes to 7.  There was one Councillor absent.

It was then proposed by Councillor O’Reilly and seconded by Councillor P. McVitty that the Council write to these people on the waiting list for the CIS to tell them that they would not have their lanes done in the foreseeable future.

It was proposed by Councillor C. Kelly and seconded by Councillor J.P. Feeley that no letter be sent to these people on the waiting list.
A vote was taken by show of hands and the proposal to send a letter was defeated by 10 votes to 7 with one Councillor absent.



It was proposed by Councillor S. Smith and seconded by Councillor C. Kelly to ask the Oireachtas members to seek further funding for roads and have the LIS re instated.  


It was proposed by Councillor C. Kelly and seconded by Councillor J.P. Feeley that a cross party deputation meet with Minister Donohoe in relation to the matter.

8.

To note 2015 National Roads Grant Allocation of €2,927,614 from the National Roads Authority.



Noted.

9.

To note 2015 Non-National Roads Grant Allocation of €8,452,277 from the National Roads Authority.



Noted.
10.(a)
That Cavan County Council hereby resolves to enter into an agreement, under Section 85 of the Local Government Act 2001, with Leitrim County Council in respect of the planning and design of the SLNCR Greenway whereby Leitrim County Council will be enabled to carry out works as may be necessary in the Administrative Area of Sligo/Cavan County Council.
It was:



Proposed by Councillor J.P. Feeley
     Seconded by Councillor S. Smith

      And


Resolved:



“that the entering of Cavan County Council into an agreement under Section 85 of the Local Government Act 2001, with Leitrim County Council in respect of the planning and design of the SLNCR Greenway whereby Leitrim County Council will be enabled to carry out works as may be necessary in the Administrative Area of Sligo/Cavan County Council be hereby approved”
10.(b)
That Cavan County Council hereby resolves to enter into an agreement, under Section 85 of the Local Government Act 2001, with Leitrim County Council in respect of the planning and design of the Cavan Leitrim Railway Greenway whereby Cavan County Council will be enabled to carry out works as may be necessary in the Administrative Area of Leitrim County Council.
It was:



Proposed by Councillor S. Smith

     Seconded by Councillor J.P. Feeley

      And


Resolved:



“that the entering of Cavan County Council into an agreement under Section 85 of the Local Government Act 2001, with Leitrim County Council in respect of the planning and design of the SLNCR Greenway whereby Leitrim County Council will be enabled to carry out works as may be necessary in the Administrative Area of Sligo/Cavan County Council be hereby approved”

11.

To note Financial Report for quarter ending 31/12/2014.



Noted.

12.

To note Statement of Rates Collection for year ended 31/12/2014.



Noted.

13.

Briefing from Cathaoirleach and County Co-ordinator on 1916 Commemoration following meeting with Department of Arts, Heritage & the Gaeltacht on 25/2/2015.


Ms. Caroline Brady, Chief Officer, Community & Enterprise informed the meeting that Ireland 2016 is a call to action for the people of Ireland and our Diaspora to remember 1916 and that pivotal period in our history, to reflect on the past 100 years and to re-imagine our future, building a new legacy of hope, belief, possibility and confidence.  She stated that a briefing session for local authorities programme co-ordinators was held on 25th February 2015 with the Department of Arts, Heritage & the Gaeltacht.  She informed the meeting that local authorities are to be one of the drivers of the 1916 commemorative events and that citizen engagement was an important feature of planning and delivering events.  She stated that the 1916 commemorations will consist of three strands namely remembering, reflecting and reimagining and each local authority is required to put in place a programme of events that covers these three areas.  She stated that in early April the Government will present a National Plan of events for 1916 commemorations and by October 2015 all local authority plans will be published.  She stated that each local authority will receive €30,000 in funding from the Department of Arts, Heritage & Gaeltacht in 2015 and 2016 to contribute towards the events.  She stated that Cavan County Council have established an in-house steering committee and the arts office, museum, theatre and library have identified projects/programmes they would like to deliver.  She stated that Mr. John Concannon, Director of Ireland 2016 has agreed to meet with the steering committee to discuss proposals/projects in Cavan for commemorations.


It was proposed by Councillor J.P. Feeley and seconded by Councillor F. Curtin that Councillor S. Smith be nominated to the 2016 Steering Committee.


It was proposed by Councillor P. McDonald and seconded by Councillor N. Connell that Councillor E. Greenan be nominated to the 2016 Steering Committee.



It was agreed that Fine Gael would nominate their member to the 2016 Steering Committee at a later date.


Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that Ireland should be unapologetic in commemorating 1916, like other countries have been such as the US celebrating their independence.  He stated that Leitrim County Council will be celebrating one of their great men of 1916 Sean Mac Diarmada.  He informed the meeting that Sean Mac Diarmada attended Tullymoyle N.S. outside Dowra to learn Irish and felt that it would be appropriate for Cavan County Council to recognise this.



Councillor N. Smyth welcomed the plans for the 1916 commemorations.  She welcomed the expertise from the Local Authority being put together and asked that any educational elements would involve an input of Cavan Monaghan Educational and Training Board.



Mr. Eoin Doyle, Director of Services stated that the comments of the members would be taken on board.  He stated that the Council aimed to achieve similar success to that of the World War 1 recognition event, remembering 1916 in a responsible, dignified and inclusive manner.

14.(a)
To approve attendance of members of the LAMA Spring Training Seminar to be held in Ard Ri House Hotel, Tuam, Co. Galway on 10 & 11 April.
It was:



Proposed by Councillor C. Brady
     Seconded by Councillor M. Argue
      And


Resolved:



“that Councillors M. Argue, W. Bennett, P. Smith, V. Smith, P. McVitty, P. O’Reilly, C. Kelly, S, Smith, F. Curtin, P. Brady, J.P. Feeley, N. Smyth and S. P. O’Reilly attendance at the LAMA Spring Training Seminar in Ard Ri House Hotel, Tuam, Co. Galway on 10 & 11 April be hereby approved”.
14.(b)
To approve attendance of members at Dundalk Chamber of Commerce Cross Border Tourism Conference to be held in the Crowne Plaza, Dundalk on 15th April.
It was:



Proposed by Councillor F. Curtin
     Seconded by Councillor J.P. Feeley
      And


Resolved:



“that Councillors V. Smith, P. Smith, W. Bennett, C. Brady, M. Argue, C. Kelly, F. Curtin, P. Brady, J.P. Feeley, N. Smyth and N. Connell attendance at Dundalk Chamber of Commerce Cross Border Tourism Conference in the Crowne Plaza, Dundalk on 15th April be hereby approved”.
15.(a)
To note correspondence re. Primary School Dental Care – Co. Cavan.


Noted.
  (b)
To note acknowledgement from Office of the Revenue Commissioners re. Local Property Tax.


Noted.

 (c) 
To note reply from Department of Transport, Tourism & Sport re. NCT services for Vintage Vehicles.



Noted.

 (d)
To note acknowledgement from Department of Health re. overcrowding in emergency departments.



Noted.

 (e)
To note reply from the Department of the Environment, Community & Local Government re. collection of water charges.



Noted.

  (f)
To note acknowledgements from Department of the Environment, Community & Local Government & Minister for Arts, Heritage & the Gaeltacht re. Library and Fire Services.



Noted.

 (g)
To note acknowledgement from Department of the Environment, Community & Local Government re. Local Authority Accommodation.



Noted.

 (h)
To note acknowledgement from Minister for Agriculture, Food and the Marine re. Local Improvement Scheme.



Noted.


Votes of Congratulations:
Councillor C. Brady congratulated Mr. Aogán O Fearghail on taking up his position as President of Cumann Lúthchleas Gaeil and being the first Cavan President of the GAA.
Councillor P. Brady wished the best of luck to the St. Pat’s team Cavan who will play in the McRory Cup Final on St. Patrick’s Day.
Councillor M. Argue acknowledged the good work of the Cavan Association in Luton and stated that she was sad to see that the Association will cease to exist in the future.  She thanked the Association for their hospitality and good work over the years. 


All members participated in the votes of congratulations and good wishes.


Votes of Sympathy:

· The Greene Family, Oranmore and Ballyconnell on the tragic death of Donal Greene.

· The Cryan Family, Butlersbridge on the death of former Anglo Celt Jounalist Michael Cryan.

· The Lynch Family, Dunboyne and Ballyjamesduff on the death of Connie Lynch.

· David Farrelly, Roads Section, Cavan County Council on the death of his mother Anne Farrelly in Dublin.
All members expressed their gratitude and appreciation to Noel Burke and his Civil Defence team for their professionalism during the search for the body of Donal Greene.  The community of Templeport and Ballyconnell were also complimented for their involvement.



A minutes silence was held in memory of the deceased.

MEMBERS’ ITEMS DEFERRED FROM FEBRUARY MEETING
2.
“On the 100th Anniversary of the founding of Cumann Na mBan, calling on Cavan County Council to recognise, celebrate and commemorate the pivotal role Cumann na mBan played in securing the independence of the State by selecting and naming Bailieborough Library after them in recognition of their efforts”.

It was agreed that this motion would be dealt with by the 2016 Steering Committee.
3.
To request Waterways Ireland to prioritise the construction of the 5km canal side pathway from Ballyconnell to Ballyheady to increase the tourism potential of the Shannon Erne Waterway in the area.


Councillor P. McVitty asked the executive to request Waterways Ireland to prioritise the construction of the 5km canal side pathway from Ballyconnell to Ballyheady in order to increase the tourism potential of the Shannon Erne Waterway in the area.  Councillor P. McVitty noted that the greenway constructed in Mayo has brought numerous visitors and finance to the area.  

Councillors S. Smith and J.P. Feeley supported the motion.

Councillor W. Bennett informed the meeting that he is part of ICBAN (Irish Central Border Area Network) which may be able to assist in matters.  

Mr. Eoin Doyle, Director of Services informed the members that in relation to the Canal Walk the Council currently do not have funds to deliver the project.  He stated that the aim is to bring any such project to a state of readiness that when funding does become available, the authority will be in a position to simply present it to the relevant department.  He stated that Waterways Ireland have looked to meet with the Council in relation to the construction of the canal side pathway.
4.
The need for additional Garda resources in the Cavan Belturbet Municipal District.


Councillor S. Smith noted that there is ongoing concern among the public in relation to the amount of burglaries and anti-social behaviour in the Cavan Belturbet area.  He noted that in 2010 there were 193 Garda Stations in Cavan and this had now been reduced to 161.  He stated that Gardai need more resources particularly in a border area to carry out their duties.  He noted that the existing Gardai in the area are doing a great job but they are stretched to their limit. He stated that Gardai need full support of local communities both North and South of the border.  He proposed that the Council write to the PSNI to make sure the border area is policed.

Councillor J.P. Feeley supported the motion.  He stated that recent figures revealed by the Chief Superintendent, James Sheridan at a meeting of the Cavan Joint Policing Committee that the number of Gardai has fallen to 127 in County Cavan.  He stated that this reduction of 32% is unacceptable. He stated that part of the rationale for the reduction of Garda numbers is progress of the Peace Process but in reality the Border is still used by criminal elements be they former subversives or otherwise to evade the law be it in terms of drive-offs from filling stations, stealing livestock and equipment or fuel laundering or petrol stretching.  Councillor Feeley acknowledged the excellent work being done by local Gardai but felt that work could not continue with a reduction in numbers.

Councillor P. McVitty supported the motion.  He stated that Community Alert is a marvellous idea and should be used more within the County.


Councillor N. Connell supported the motion.


Mr. Eoin Doyle, Director of Services acknowledged the concerns of the members.  He stated that the Council would write to the Chief Superintendent and ask that he enquire as to the level of co-operation from the PSNI on these matters.  He also stated that the Council would ask the Chief Superintendent to discuss this matter at the next Joint Policing Committee.  

5.
To review the tendering process.

Councillor S. Smith expressed his concern at the loss of contracts to smaller contractors within the County.  He said it is impossible under the current tendering process for small contractors to compete with larger companies.  He noted that in too many instances worthwhile contracts have been lost to companies outside the jurisdiction.  He stated that in all contracts value for money and value for the taxpayer is needed but we also need to ensure that local contractors employing local people and paying their taxes here are not denied a level playing field. He proposed that the Council write to the Minister asking him to ensure local companies are not denied local contracts and that the regulations in relation to the tendering process be reviewed.

Councillor J.P. Feeley supported the motion stating that the current tender requirements in terms of turnover are very hard for small contractors to meet.


Councillor F. Curtin stated that it was vital that contracts are given to small contractors to help them survive.


Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services informed the members that the Council is bound by Public Sector Guidelines in relation to the tendering process.    He noted that the current tendering process allows for all companies across the EU an equal opportunity to attempt to secure potentially lucrative project contracts continent wide. He agreed that the motion be sent to the Minister and ask him to look at the regulations again in terms of local industry.
6.
Bailieborough District Garda Headquarters new building.

7.
The need for OPW to provide and construct a new district headquarters for An Garda Siochana at Bailieborough.


Councillor S. P. O’Reilly stated that Bailieborough Garda District covers a vast area from Mountnugent to Cootehill and therefore Bailileborough Gardai are entitled to have a properly equipped Garda Station. He stated that the current situation is totally inadequate with insufficient parking for Garda Vehicles, members’ private cars and the general public.  He stated that he had been in consultation with the Superintendent and considerable progress had been made over the last few weeks. He stated that he hoped when a new site is found that the building will progress sooner rather than later.


Councillor F. Curtin stated that the Garda Station which is a district headquarters should have modern, state of the art facilities to accommodate gardai and others working there, as well as members of the public who have reason to call to the station to transact their business.


Councillor C. Kelly stated that the Board of Works had visited a number of sites around Bailieborough and hopefully a decision would be made soon.  He stated that the Gardai in Bailieborough are doing their best considering the conditions they have to work from.


Councillors N. Smyth, V. Smith, P. McDonald, P. Smith and P. O’Reilly supported the motion.

It was agreed that a letter be sent to the Office of Public Works and Phoenix Park Headquarters to have a site located and works carried out on a new building as soon as possible.
8.
Update on Killykeen Forest Park.


Councillor W. Bennett asked the Council for an update on Killykeen Forest Park.  He noted that Killykeen Forest Park had one of the best fishing lakes in Europe with 1.5 tonne of fish caught in the lake last year.  He noted that Killykeen Forest Park is part of the Geopark and wondered if a Caravan Park could be installed as part of the Park.


Councillor S. Smith supported the motion noting that Killykeen was a fine amenity to have in the County.  He stated that money should be invested in this Park as it is recognised globally as a magnificent fishing lake and is also in close proximity to Cavan Town and Killeshandra.


Councillors J.P. Feeley and P. McVitty supported the motion.


Mr. Eoin Doyle, Director of Services acknowledged the comments of the members.  He stated that Killykeen Forest Park in its current state is looking very well.  He stated that the Council would look into the idea of a Caravan Park but this could be hard to maintain.  He informed the members that currently Cavan County Council is working with Coillte on a master plan for Killykeen which is at an early stage but will be given priority going forward.
21.
Enrolment requirements for two teacher schools.


Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that once again the Government has made a sustained attack on small schools in terms of the demand for higher pupil numbers to retain two teachers.  He stated that this has left many such schools in a precarious position.  He stated that on the 17th February 2015 the Government announced that they had reduced the enrolment requirement from 20 to 15 if the schools involved are more that 8km from the next nearest school.  He stated that the community in Glangevlin were pleased with the announcement but it now transpires that the Department of Education’s own mapping system has determined that the distance from Curravagh National School to St. Hugh’s National School in Dowra is 7.5kms.  He stated that the mapping system can be very strongly contested but even if accepted, no regard is had for the geography of the area, the size of the catchment area and the importance of a community its own identity.  He stated that Curravagh National School was refurbished in 2010 and is off the highest standard.  He stated that regard must be given to the geography of the area and to the journey which closure would result in for students and parents.  He stated that it would be ridiculous to close this fine school for the sake of a few metres of road.  He proposed that the Council write to the Department of Education calling on the Minister to let common-sense prevail in the implementation of new requirements to allow two teacher schools retain their second teacher in 2016.  Councillor S. Smith supported the motion.

Councillor P. McVitty seconded this proposal. 

 9.
Investment by the HSE in local nursing homes to comply with HIQA standards.

Councillor J.P. Feeley raised his concern at the HIQA report demanding that works to twenty one nursing units throughout the country including Breffni Care Unit, Ballyconnell and Lisdarn Unit of the Elderly, Cavan be carried out or face closure.  He stated that these facilities provide essential care to older and vulnerable people who are no longer able to live independently. He stated that the staff work to the highest standards and provide exceptional care to their patients.  He stated that he had got some reassurance about planned works to bring the two nursing homes in Co. Cavan into compliance with HIQA requirements.  He stated that the Breffni Care Centre, Ballyconnell is a modern building and the HSE has indicated that a design team have been appointed to develop an extension and refurbishment which when completed will deliver 50 HIQA complaint beds.  He stated that negotiations are in place in terms of getting works done to Lisdarn.  He proposed that a letter be sent to the Minister for Health asking him to make the necessary investment required available to these nursing homes.

Councillor P. McVitty supported the motion stating that the article in the Sunday Business Post in relation to the closure of these homes scared a lot of older people.  


Councillor P. McDonald supported the motion stating that if our nursing homes were better equipped it would relieve a lot of the pressure in our hospitals.


Councillor S.P. O’Reilly also complimented the Private Nursing Homes on the great work they were doing.

Any other business – Nomination to ICBAN

Councillor S.P. O’Reilly informed the members that there was one place available on the Management Board of Irish Central Border Area Network Ltd (ICBAN) for a member of Cavan County Council.  He stated that Councillors W. Bennett and F. Curtin currently sit on the Board and he asked that the third member be a female member. It was agreed that Councillor Carmel Brady be the third member of Cavan County Council to sit on the ICBAN Board.

Councillor S.P. O’Reilly informed the meeting that the AGM will take place on Monday 15th June, 2015.

Councillor S.P. O’Reilly informed the members that a Cathaoirleach’s Reception is taking place immediately following the meeting for Jacinta Dunleavy (Walsh), Cavan Icebreakers Swimming Club and Michael Lafferty, Breffni Blues Special Olympics Club.


Items 1, 10, 11, 12, 13, 14, 15, 16, 17, 18, 19 and 20 were deferred to the April meeting.
The meeting concluded at 5.30p.m.
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